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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

TRUE COMMISSION MEETING WITH COUNCIL MEMBER 

BILL GULLIFORD ON THE CITY BANKING FUND

MINUTES
February 26, 2013
9:30 a.m.

City Council Conference Room B
Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street
Attendance: TRUE Commissioners Marc El Hassan, Joe Andrews and Danny Becton; City Council Member Bill Gulliford
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Kirk Sherman and Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Stan Johnson – ECA (Gulliford)
The meeting was called to order at 9:30 a.m. by Chairman El Hassan.  Council Member Gulliford gave an overview of his impressions of the uses of the Banking Fund and its role in City finances.  His impression is that the creation of the fund allowed the City to hold millage rates artificially low by providing a mechanism to borrow for needed expenditures and spread out the payments over a number of years rather than budgeting for annual needs on a pay-as-you-go cash basis.  He believes the City needs to get back on a pay-as-you-go basis for routine capital maintenance and construction projects (roof repairs, HVAC replacement, road paving, etc.).  Council Auditor Kirk Sherman noted that the Ordinance Code had been amended in recent years to prohibit the use of the Banking Fund for items with a useful life of less than 5 years or a purchase price of under $50,000, so the former practice of financing vehicles, computers and other short-lived items has been halted.
Council Member Gulliford lamented the fact that the City has given all of its gas tax revenues to the JTA in large part to operate mass transit, considering that a forfeiture of a traditional county revenue source that should be used for road and bridge construction and maintenance.  He believes the loss of gas tax revenue has made the City overly reliant on Banking Fund borrowing because the needs are constant, but the lack of a dedicated funding source means that borrowing is the only practical means of funding the needs.
Commissioner Andrews said that he started out as a critic of the Banking Fund, but has come to see it as merely another borrowing mechanism that is a useful tool if managed properly.  The mayor and city council must resist the temptation to let the availability of the Banking Fund encourage more borrowing and spending than would otherwise take place if operating on a cash basis.  Commissioner El Hassan noted that the Banking Fund has never achieved one of its original aims – to internally pay back departmental borrowing faster than the payback on the underlying borrowing mechanism, thereby allowing the funds to be utilized twice before paying back the original bond issue.  Since the City’s budget has been under stress in recent years, there is no ability to achieve this early payback and re-use of funds.  Kirk Sherman said that the use of the Banking Fund has replaced the former method of issuing single-purpose or limited multi-purpose bond issues every few years with specific project lists attached.  In some ways the Banking Fund is subject to less political influence and bargaining among the mayor and district council members trying to get projects for their districts included on the bond project list than was the case with the periodic bond issues.  
Commissioner Becton likened the Banking Fund to a credit card as a mechanism that enables the purchase of wants rather than true needs, making it easier to get financially over-extended and to focus on the affordability of annual payments while forgetting about the overall debt level.  The committee discussed borrowing discipline and the merits of appropriating annual funds for pay-as-you-go purchases versus constantly borrowing.  Mr. Sherman said he has long advocated an annual budget appropriation for capital improvements and maintenance, perhaps the equivalent of 1 mill of property taxes.  Mr. Gulliford feels that the City routinely fails to plan for operations and maintenance when it builds new capital facilities.
Mr. Gulliford will meet with Kirk Sherman and Phillip Peterson to review the TRUE Commission’s Banking Fund report and will call another meeting to consider drafting legislation to tighten up the Banking Fund’s legislative authorization.  Mr. El Hassan suggested that the Code be amended to require a more rapid internal pay-back of Banking Fund borrowing than amortization of the underlying borrowing.  Without the requirement he feels the City will never achieve that goal.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:05 a.m.
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